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Dear Mr Mason

Application by the Taxi Council of Western Australia for exemption from the Disability Standards for Accessible Public Transport 2002

I am writing in relation to an application by the Taxi Council of Western Australia for an exemption to the operation of Part 1.2 of Schedule 1 of the Disability Standards for Accessible Public Transport 2002 (Transport Standards); and the operation of ss.5, 6 and 24 of the Disability Discrimination Act 1992 (DDA), as far as they relate to Part 1.2.  Part 1.2 provides for response times for wheelchair accessible taxis to be the same as for non-wheelchair accessible taxis, and places responsibility for this requirement on taxi radio networks and cooperatives.  The exemption is sought for five years.

The attached comments raise concerns which, in our view, warrant rejection of the exemption application.  The Department for Planning and Infrastructure (DPI) view is that all stakeholders in the taxi industry should continue to work cooperatively to deliver taxi services of an equivalent standard in terms of response times for people with disabilities. 

Background information on strategies introduced since the mid 1990’s to improve the wheelchair taxi industry in the Perth Metropolitan area is also provided.

Any queries regarding the submission may be directed to Mr Chris Fletcher, Senior Policy & Projects Officer, 9216 8101.
Yours sincerely

Eric Lumsden PSM
Director General
15 / 02  /2008
Comments on the Exemption Application

The DPI has a strong commitment to the principles embodied in the Disability Discrimination Act, 1992 (DDA) and does not support all-embracing exemptions which may work counter to the industry moving forward on a key priority area for both the State Government and the DPI. 

The contracted MPT Coordinators have been appointed by DPI to meet certain conditions which impact on the operational management of wheelchair accessible taxi services.

MPT drivers are required to give priority to the conveyance of wheelchair hirers and are not to refuse to convey a wheelchair hirer when reasonably directed to do so by the MPT Coordinator.  Whilst it is acknowledged the MPT Coordinators cannot force MPT drivers to take up wheelchair jobs, they have a responsibility to proactively manage the allocation of these trips and are required to report the noncompliant defaulters to the DPI.  

Whilst it is true that the MPT Coordinators do not control the fleet size, and have limited control over MPT drivers, there is little reference in their application to strategies they have in place to ensure a satisfactory service to wheelchair patrons. 

The exemption application also does not indicate that any discussion with consumers or other relevant stakeholders has occurred, nor does it make reference to any strategies adopted to work towards achieving the Transport Standard either in the past or in the next five years.  These are also areas of concern.

The fact that no other taxi councils have sought a similar exemption warrants further consideration.  Other States may have strategies in place to meet the Transport Standards which the WA and Qld Taxi Councils may have no knowledge of.  

There are some aspects of the Transport Standards that raise bonafide concerns about all Taxi Dispatch Services (TDSs) and taxi operators being required to achieve equivalent response times.  The DPI takes the view that these may be difficult to achieve without a 'Universal Wheelchair Accessible taxi'
 fleet.  There are some practical impediments to the achievement of a 'Universal Wheelchair Accessible taxi' fleet in the short term; the stringency of the Australian Design Rules; the unavailablity of a fleet of cars capable of being used as 'Universal Wheelchair Accessible taxis' and the change-over cost are some of these impediments. 

Nevertheless, the DPI believes that the requirement under the Transport Standards is achievable in the longer term, and is keen to work with industry towards that end. 

In the meantime, respective stakeholders should continue to work cooperatively in developing an industry framework to deliver equivalent taxi services for people with disabilities.

The 1996 Action Plan (see Background paper) implies an on-going responsibility to attempt to improve response times for people using an MPT when compared to the response times for a conventional taxi.  It is our understanding that the Action Plan takes precedence over the Transport Standards where the requirements of the Transport Standards are less than those identified in the Action Plan.  Therefore, a conflict arises with the exemption application seeking to deliver a lesser Transport Standard than prescribed in the Action Plan.  

Finally, the Transport Standards Review currently underway will provide an opportunity for any concerns raised by taxi industry stakeholders to be fully canvassed.  It may be appropriate to await the outcome of the Review prior to addressing the exemption application.

BACKGROUND 

Organisational responsibilities
The Department for Planning and Infrastructure (DPI) is the principal agency in Western Australia responsible for creating sustainable solutions for land, transport and infrastructure planning and delivery for the benefit of the community. The regulation and strategic management of the taxi industry in WA is DPI’s responsibility.

The DPI, together with industry stakeholders, has been working towards improving the accessibility of its facilities and services for people with disabilities in Western Australia, under both Commonwealth and State legislation, supported by various public sector policies, for a number of years. 

Since 1996, with the adoption of Going out and Getting There: Action Plan for Accessible Public Transport for People with Disabilities in Perth (Action Plan) developed under the Disability Discrimination Act, 1992 (DDA), Western Australia has been a national leader in the evolution of accessible public transport.  It is accepted that while such access is vital for people with disabilities, it also assists the broader community, particularly seniors and parents with prams, to participate effectively in community life.

With the creation of the Public Transport Authority (PTA) in July 2005, responsibility to progress the main aspects of the 1996 Action Plan was formally transferred to the PTA.  The DPI, in addition to its policy role in the provision of accessible public transport, retained responsibility for the parts of the Action Plan dealing with taxis, jetties, and some aviation infrastructure.

The 1996 Action Plan recognised MPT fleet size, service bookings and response times and  inflexible supply responses resulting from poor industry management and regulatory structures, were barriers that needed to be addressed.

Although fleet size has increased, and some limited improvements have been achieved in published “jobs not covered” data, waiting times for wheelchair taxis compared with those for conventional taxis remain problematic. 

DPI’s Passenger Services Business Unit has continued to work with the taxi industry to improve the operations of multi-purpose services.  With Government support, in recent years numerous incentives have been provided to improve the quantity and quality of these services.

Improvements since 2005

In early 2005, MPT operators were voicing considerable concern over the financial viability of the industry, especially in the light of increasing fuel costs at the time.  Over the following eighteen months, the WA Government introduced a range of financial measures designed to increase the size of the MPT fleet to achieve better services for people with disabilities, and improve the financial viability of individual operators.

These included:

· The introduction of a fuel subsidy to the MPT driver, delivered in the form of $5.00 for every TUSS wheelchair trip undertaken.  Subsequently re-badged in April 2007 as a “lifting fee” and increased to $7.00 per wheelchair job for private bookings and $10.00 per wheelchair job for trips fulfilled via a TDS.

· The introduction of a Capital Modification Grant of $8,500 to assist MPT owners fit wheelchair hoists to new vehicles.

· The introduction of an MPT Cadetship Programme designed to encourage new entrants to the industry by financing their industry entry costs, such as aptitude assessment, training and mentoring (valued at around $1,400).

· The introduction of a subsidised plate-leasing programme, designed in part to offset the greater capital cost of the MPT ($100 per week as opposed to $250 for a conventional taxi). 

· The implementation in 2006 of an MPT plate “buy back” programme, through which the WA Government is in the process of buying back up to 56 of the transferable MPT plates and providing the owners with the option of either taking up a Government MPT lease at the subsidised rate of $100 per week, or leaving the industry altogether.  To date, 50 plates have been bought back. 

· As part of the same package, the Vehicle Modification Grant was increased from $8,500 to $15,000.

· An additional equipment grant of up to $700 was introduced to finance the installation of a 'slave meter' so it could be read by a wheelchair passenger (in accordance with Australian Design Rules).

· Lease plates were made more attractive by the first 6 months of the lease, being at 50% discount – a further saving of $1,300.

Current Situation

The provision of equivalent access is a function of a very delicate balance between market demand, fleet size and operator viability.

There are currently between 9,500 and 13,500 MPT trips per month, dependant on the time of year.  Approximately 40% of all MPT trips are through a booking with the MPT Coordinators and the remainder are “private” booking arrangements between the customer and a taxi operator. 

A “Multipurpose Taxi” or MPT is the standard WA Government approved taxi for carrying people with disabilities in wheelchairs and scooters.  The vehicle must comply with Federal technical standards and be capable of carrying two wheelchairs (with passengers in situ) or a “scooter”.  Metropolitan Perth has a fleet of over 1600 taxis.  All of these taxis can cater for people with some mobility or intellectual disability and those who are blind.  The mix of MPT with the regular fleet of vehicles has delivered more personalised and accessible services than would otherwise be provided.

The two TDSs currently appointed as Multipurpose Taxi Coordinators (Swan Taxis and Black and White Taxis) are also expected to direct drivers to accept wheelchair jobs within a 20 kilometre radius, and report any driver refusing such direction to the DPI.  Conditions on MPT plates (currently 93) include the requirement that drivers give priority to the conveyance of wheelchair hirers over conventional taxi work, and not refuse to convey a wheelchair hirer when reasonably directed to do so by the MPT Coordinator.  MPT drivers are expected to meet a minimum monthly quota or risk prosecution which may result in a fine and divesting ownership or any interest in the taxi plates.  Currently 6 taxi operators have been required to relinquish their plates.  There are on-going court cases where taxi operators have not met their minimum number of wheelchair taxi trips in a year.
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� A Universal Wheelchair Accessible Taxi refers to a taxi that is capable of taking any wheelchair and non-wheelchair job. 
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